NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

October 18, 2011 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: Marynel Halatsis, Bob Woodill, Bill Grafton, David Osborne, David Magee and Mary McCarthy.

ADDITIONS: Bill Grafton suggested the addition of the Hatchlots site walk discussion. 

David Osborne added, as discussion, a letter to Jim Boudreau on the Jacob’s Pond Dam. 

Abigail Hardy added an update on Main Street construction.
AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to accept the agenda as modified.

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

PUBLIC HEARING

141 Longwater Drive / NCC# 30(11) / Parking Lot expansion & patio                                NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: John Cummings, Foxrock Properties / Representative: Ed Hutchison, Tetra Tech

Present: Richard Alfonso, Joe Freeman – Tetra Tech, John Cummings and Jason Ward – Foxrock Properties and Clifford Prentiss. 

Discussion: Rick Alfonso said that the hearing was continued so that John Chessia could do the drainage review. They received a letter from Abigail Hardy saying that she and John Chessia visited the site. Abigail Hardy stated that the drainage review is not yet completed. During the walk, they went to a detention pond, behind existing buildings, and saw some fish. They feel that this was now a functioning pond and she felt that because of this, they must file with DEP. Rick Alfonso consulted with numerous professionals, including conservation commission agents. No one agrees that in this area, even if a pond is seen, there’s no connection that makes the isolated area bordering wetland.  Joe Freeman said that even though it holds water, he feels that it doesn’t meet the clear description of a pond. Also discussed was the fact that the pipes don’t border on a resource area. Clifford Prentiss discussed the history of the properties at the park. Rick asked for feedback from the Commission. Abigail Hardy said that she should have heard that this information is being added, since there is a 14-day requirement period for receipt of new information. David Magee feels that if this area was maintained, this may not have become a wetland. Joe Freeman read the bylaws’ explanation of a stream. 

Rick Alfonso presented a design change – the buildings tenant now wants to go with a 2-story instead of 3-story building. They shifted the building in order to get additional parking for the Pediatric section of the building. They are filing this plan on Friday with the ZBA and the Planning Board. David Osborne said that we would need a new plan and the findings of John Chessia.  
Motion: David Magee moved to continue the hearing to 11/1/11. 

Second: Bill Grafton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

296 Circuit St. (Harvest Place Subdivision)/ SE52-981/2 point source discharges               NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Matthew Falconeiri/Representative: Paul Mirabito, Ross Engineering

Discussion: The applicants requested a continuation to 11/1/11. Abigail Hardy went to see the wetland line with Brad Holmes and it showed that a flag had been added. She would request that Russ Waldron look at the change in the line.  

Motion: David Magee moved to continue the hearing of 296 Circuit Street to 11/1/11.

Second: Bill Grafton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Off Circuit Street (Bl. 59, Lot 2) Barrel Lane Commons / NCC#35 (11)                                         RDA

Applicant: Donald Shute, Trustee of Hawthorne Realty /Representative: Deb Keller, McKenzie Eng. 

Present: Brad Holmes (Botanist) and Donald Shute (Landowner).

Discussion: Donald Shute gave a brief review of the wetland line and what had transpired at the last meeting. He presented the newly designed wetland line that was accepted by Abigail Hardy, Brad Holmes and Art Allen. Abigail Hardy said that the new line and new bump out is a much better reflection of the core wetland area. If the new plan is submitted by Thursday, she could then reference the new line. 

Motion: David Magee moved to issue a Negative Determination for Barrel Lane Commons and to accept the wetland line, shown on the plan dated 10/4/2011, in red, bearing wetland flags 1 through 54. 

Second: Bill Grafton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

23 Tiffany Road / SE52- 979 / Replace Septic System w/ Grading                                               OOC 

Applicant: Constance Pratt / Representative: Joe Webby, Webby Engineering 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that this is a septic replacement and she feels that the wetland line is wrong. Since it is a septic project, it is an improvement and it is as far away from the wetland as is possible. David Magee feels that they did the best they could with this limited site.

Motion: David Magee moved to issue an OOC for 23 Tiffany Road with the standard boilerplate OOC and a note stating that the wetland line is accepted for this hearing. Any future hearings would require a review of the wetland line.
Second: Bob Woodill


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None 

340 Old Oaken Bucket/SE52-980  /Raze & Rebuild a single family home and septic
            OOC

Applicant: Diamond Development/ Representative: John Zimmer, South River Environmental

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that there was the special condition to remove debris in the buffer zone by hand. 

Motion: David Magee moved to issue an OOC for 340 Old Oaken Bucket with the requirements, in addition to the boilerplate, requiring the removal of debris in the buffer zone and wetland by hand to the extent practicable, along with the agents direction.
Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
Parker Street Lot 1 / SE52-808 / Single-Family Home                                                          Ext. to OOC Applicant: Kenneth A. Mousette, Trustee of Investors Fund Trust /Representative: Atty. Paul Adams  

Present:  Kenneth Mousette
Discussion: Abigail Hardy read the letter from Attorney Paul Adams stating that Mr. Mousette is requesting a two-year extension. She asked that Mr. Mousette to remove the small brush in the buffer zone and pull back or build up some of the erosion controls and remove an old vehicle from the property. The Permit Extension Act extended the permit and the area of disturbance had been filled and altered. 

She showed the plan and the wetland line. The site has been cleared back to the erosion controls and is sitting with the foundation in place. She suggested requesting him to seed the piles and remove the vehicle. This permit is currently 5 years old and the Permit Extension Act allows for only six years. 

Motion: Bob Woodill moved to extend the OOC for an additional year and to include the Conservation Agent’s conditions. 

Second: Mary McCarthy 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
428 River Street / SE52-953 / Addition & Septic Repair                                                                COC

Applicant: Michael Hines / Representative: Brendan Sullivan, Cavanaro Consulting 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that this was the construction of an in-law apartment, which is out of the 50’ buffer zone. She distributed the as-built and the proposed plans to the members. 

The Commission had required plantings for this site to mitigate for the large increase of impervious surface within the 100’ buffer zone. No growing seasons were required. The plantings were to be done before the construction was done. 

She requested a new as-built for the file that has been done. The site looked good. 

Motion: David Magee moved to issue a COC for 428 River Street with no special conditions. 

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

59 Winter Street / SE52-948 / Pond Outlet Repair                                                                          COC

Applicant: Bradley Benson / Representative: Paul Mirabito, Ross Engineering

Present:  Ted Ryan. 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that Mr. Benson requested a COC. She explained the site to the members saying that this project had started without the pre-construction meeting. This is a manmade dam with an old BVW that is now an ornamental pond. It’s both wetland and endangered species habitat. 

She had a few issues with the site. The bank of the pond is not growing in and is slightly eroding. The riprap was constructed in too large of a shape as to what was proposed. It’s a good thing but not in compliance with what the Commission permitted. The stabilization issue needs to be addressed. 

Ted Ryan said that backside of the slope had been eroding before they started. David Osborne suggested that this should be addressed with some new plantings. Abigail Hardy said to deny the COC and have a proposal submitted in the late spring or summer.  

Motion: Bob Woodill moved to deny the COC for 59 Winter Street based on applicant coming back with a plan to stabilize the area in late spring.

Second: David Magee 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
DISCUSSIONS

Hatch lots - Bill Grafton discussed the property in the Hatchlots. He would like to know if anyone wants to do a site walk with Steve Ivas. David Osborne suggested that he submit an e-mail to the members, through Meredith Schmid, as to a site date visit. 

CPC Committee - David Osborne said that there were two articles that were approved last week: The moving of the Robert Clemonts Historic Home and the bike pathways connection (1 ½ miles of trail and .6 miles of boardwalk included). David Osborne said that there are a couple of CPC outstanding vouchers that someone needs to keep an eye on. He will have a list of the vouchers. 

281 Main Street Construction – David Osborne recused himself from the discussion. 

Abigail Hardy visited today to check for erosion. She felt that the fill was too high on the erosion controls and they were asked to pull it back. There has been concern about the property line. It is town land that they are infringing upon with the construction. The wall had been altered and if the wall is the property line, there is cause for concern. There is a cement wall built parallel to the existing stonewall.  

Motion: David Magee moved to 

Second: Bill Grafton 

Agent Report – There is a document that is a work-in-progress on the Conservation Commission Status 10/11/11. She will send the document with her final thoughts on Friday. She will do a summary of the ongoing public hearings and a summary of CPC projects. 

Abigail Hardy will also be showing Chris DiOrio, since he knows how to use GIS and the unit is built to interact with GIS. She will also include Marynel Halatsis in the instruction on how to use the GPS.

Wildcat OSRD – Abigail Hardy sent a report to the members on the Wildcat OSRD to summarize what has transpired to date.

231 Washington Street – Abigail Hardy said that John Chessia is our consultant on this project. The only thing left is building the actual structures. The deal made with them is that they will plant as they can. As they build, they will plant. There are banks along the stream that were just planted. The drainage basin is much more stable than it was, but it does need some more vegetation. 

Simon Hill – Abigail Hardy said that the Housing Appeals Committee has an order for resource area delineation and a determination for test pits. If the order does go forward, they will need an OOC from the Commission. Abigail Hardy said that if the order does go through, she would recommend heavy peer review from a structural engineer. She said to defend this case; you would need to build the evidence that what they are proposing will alter the wetland. You have the right, under the State, to require peer review and you should do this.  Also, there is a good chance that this will be mapped habitat for endangered species. It is Eastern Box Turtle habitat.

Grove / Lincoln – Abigail Hardy said that Steve Ivas is the wetland scientist for the applicant. They proposed a driveway at the edge of the vernal pool. The Conservation Commission denied the project. Bob Galvin just argued this with Adam Brodsky, two weeks ago, and we are waiting for the determination.

White Barn Lane – Abigail Hardy said that the site has isolated land subject to flooding. They had piles of fill covered with invasive species. There was much input from Peter Fletcher, John Chessia and Art Allen, they dug through fill and found hydric soils. It was filled before any 40B was proposed. 

They found an area that would qualify as isolated land subject to flooding under the town bylaw. The Housing Appeals Committee decision said that although the area qualifies only under the town bylaw, they would need to make up for the water if they are going to fill it. It will need an OOC and when it does come through, advocate for a peer reviewer.

Jacobs Lane – Abigail Hardy said that they asked the Conservation Commission to remove the $5k fee and the Commission did remove it. The Zoning Board of Appeals said that this fee was in the original documents that they signed and was not removable. 

David Osborne read a letter on the 5-year Phase One project then asked for a straw vote: Did we want to take $5k of the $10k for maintenance of the pond or, do we want to say no and just do the required 5-year Phase One safety assessment on the dam? Members unanimously voted “No” to using the money for the dam. Abigail Hardy agrees that they should not to use that money. She will write a memo stating that the dam belongs to the Town of Norwell. She will mention the multiple maintenance requirements.

DiRubbo – Abigail Hardy said that we are still waiting for a court date and waiting to hear back from DEP.  It was stayed with DEP because Mr. Brodsky had told them that they would try to settle this with the Selectmen. The Selectmen declined meeting with them.

Pleasant Street(s) – Abigail Hardy said that these are across the street from each other and the both have violations in the 50’ buffer zones. They are expanding their lawns. She will contact them before the end of the week. 

106 Brigantine – Abigail Hardy said that these folks cut down some buffer zone. They have a planting plan that they need to plant.

111 Pleasant Street – Abigail Hardy said that this is a similar situation to 106 Brigantine. Nothing further mentioned.

Norse Reservation – Abigail Hardy said that they have a 2-phase project and she gave them her opinion on a path leading down to the boathouse, which is flooding. They wanted to dig out the drainage ditch, which she suggested they not do since it is a wetland. She suggested that they install another pipe higher up on the path and she thinks that this is what they are going to propose. 

YMCA Dam removal – Abigail Hardy said that this Mill Pond Dam has partially failed. It’s somewhere between a stream and a pond and is a mess. They proposed to remove it and the Commission at the time, denied it. Since then, the regulations changed to make it more formidable. Invasive species are growing throughout. They are not going to pursue doing any more work on it at this time. 

Senior workers – FYI - Abigail Hardy said that this is a town-wide program that if a senior wants to get abatement on their taxes, they can spend some hours doing some work for the town.

Farmers – FYI - Alan Thompson cuts and maintains the Donovan Field across from the Llama’s. Sean Sutton and his father do the other Donovan Field. John Hornstra does the Osborne Field. There are spread sheets of all the farms and the people.

Wes Osborne said that he could do the field inspections work and the building permits. He cannot do the work in the office. She suggested that Wes Osborne look at the building permits and handle a day-to-day management of the field inspections for the pre-constructions. Russ Waldron could look at the applications, since someone is needed with a wetland background, and to do the site inspections for those. He can then write up notes on the applications and site visits. Abigail Hardy said there is $5,500 left in the Conservation Budget. She suggested getting some Wetlands Protection money to pay for Conservation issues such as Wes Osborne and Russ Waldron. 

David Magee said that based on this discussion, we should take a vote to have Wes Osborne and Russ Waldron act as Agent Assistants. All except David Osborne, recused, were in favor of this assignment.

For the record - Thank you to Abigail Hardy.

Motion: David Magee wanted to take a minute to thank Abigail Hardy for helping the Town and the Commission. With her assistance she helped all of us better understand the regulations and work that goes into the Commission.

Second: Mary McCarthy 
In Favor:  All except David Osborne (recused)
Opposed:  None

Records Retention Policy – Electronic audio minutes – 

David Osborne would like to keep the audio records. He feels that this can be beneficial to both sides. 

Bob Woodill said that he would suggest holding public meeting minutes for one year. It would be helpful to us and to any possible litigant to find out exactly what was said since the minutes don’t really reflect quotes from the people.

Marynel Halatsis feels that the audio minutes should be deleted as soon as everyone signs off on them. 

Abigail Hardy suggested keeping the audio minutes for any meetings that were not yet approved by the Commission. 

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to hold the electronic recordings for 6 months from when they are approved.  Executive Session minutes are to be produced for the next meeting with the audio to be destroyed upon approval. 

Second: Bob Woodill 

In Favor:  Marynel Halatsis, Bob Woodill, Bill Grafton, Mary McCarthy and David Osborne.  

Opposed:  David Magee 

Budget

Abigail Hardy reviewed the budget line items. They were then discussed and reviewed by Commission members.

Agent Transition – David Osborne will be attending a meeting at 8pm tomorrow night with the Selectmen to formally state that a new agent is needed. Attendance is open to all members.  

Thank You Cards for previous Commissioners – members signed Cards for Deborah Hill and Christopher Mickle.

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

Executive Session: On-going Litigation 

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS

1. Bills: $3,599.25 – Northern Oak Landscape escrow, $634 -Eco-Tech peer review escrow, $31 -WB Mason, $300 - Debra Kruk, $80 -Wesley Osborne and $65 -Abigail Hardy mileage.

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to pay the bills.

Second: Bob Woodill 
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

2. Minutes: 7/20/10, 5/3/11, 9/6/11.

7/20/10 Minutes:

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to accept the 7/20/10 minutes as modified.

Second:  David Magee 
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

5/3/11 Minutes:
Motion: David Magee moved to accept the 5/3/11 minutes as modified.

Second: Bill Grafton
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

9/6/11 Minutes:

Motion: Bob Woodill moved to accept the 9/6/11 minutes as modified.

Second: Bill Grafton 
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

And other such matters that may be pending before the Commission.  Hearings will be held at the Town Hall, 345 Main St., Rm. 112.  The next Conservation Commission meeting will be on Tuesday, October 18, 2011.  The deadline for submission of NEW filing/applications will be on Tuesday, October 4, 2011 at noon for the 10/18//11 meeting.  The Patriot Ledger Legal Notices will be published on Monday, October 10, 2011 for the 10/18/11 meeting.  The deadline for submission of revised information for Continued Hearings will be Tuesday, October 4, 2011 at noon for the 10/18/11 meeting.  If it is a Peer Review, revisions are due 2 weeks before the meeting.    Next Meeting will be on November 1, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Motion:  Bill Grafton moved to appoint David Magee as temporary chair.

Second: Bob Woodill


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Motion: Marynel Halatsis moved to enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation. Which, if discussed in open session would be detrimental to the position. Marynel Halatsis also moved not to return to open session, but rather to adjourn.

Second: Bob Woodill 

Members polled: 

Marynel Halatsis – Aye, Bill Grafton – Aye, Bob Woodill – Aye, David Magee – Aye and Mary McCarthy – Aye.

HIGHWAY BARN APPEAL COMMENTS TO DEP

Abigail Hardy said that comments are in the folders and asked that the members review and discuss any further changes.  

Marynel Halatsis had correction on page 1 – 1st paragraph, it should say: “The Commission issued an OOC for SE52…then take out project entirely… and it should say ‘August 8, 2011’ and it was actually appealed on ‘September 2nd ‘, first.

Bob Woodill – had a correction on page 3 #4 –“ requirement that the applicant install signs ‘measuring’ at least 1 square foot, etc.

David Magee – under Appellant status – 1st sentence, “The appellants, Irene and Don Mauch appealed based on their claim as abutters”– he would put in ‘the Notice of Intent or the Order of Conditions’ based on their claim as abutters. ‘The Mauch’s were not on the list of abutters certified by the Assistant Assessor because they are not abutters.’

He then said to get rid of the next sentence ending with, “the work is to take place”. 

Then, the following sentence, after they are not abutters, should say…“The town owns a ball field that lies between the highway barn and the Mauch’s property. 

Then say… “In addition, the distance between the Mauch’s property and the highway barn is over 100.” 

Then, where it states, “this argument is faulty”, it should say...“this argument is incorrect”. 

Then, after “The Mauch’s do not have standing as an abutter under 310”, ‘they should be required to prove their status as appellants’. 

Abigail Hardy then suggested changes to the second sentence of the Conclusion. David Magee suggested that it should read “the Commission, in issuing the approval order for….”
David Magee – in the second to the last sentence -“the Commission has worked diligently”, get rid of the word ‘has’.

Marynel Halatsis said that in the same sentence, the change should be “the Commission worked diligently to advance this project with the ‘expectation’ instead of ‘hopes’. etc.

Motion: Marynel Halatsis moved to accept this document with the minor modifications that were made to the grammar and to dispatch it accordingly.

Second: Bill Grafton  


In Favor:  All, except Bob Woodill 

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to exit Executive Session and to adjourn the meeting.

Second: Bob Woodill 

Members polled: Marynel Halatsis – Aye, Bill Grafton – Aye, David Magee – Aye, Mary McCarthy – Aye and Bob Woodill – Aye. 
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